OFFICE OF CEMETERY OVERSIGHT

ADVISORY COUNCIL ON CEMETERY OPERATIONS

MINUTES

DATE:

June 28, 2018
TIME:

10:10 A.M. - 12:30 P.M.

PLACE:

Department of Labor, Licensing and Regulation

500 N. Calvert Street, 3rd Floor Conference Room

Baltimore, Maryland  21202

CALL TO ORDER:

Chair Porter called the meeting to order at 10:10 A.M.

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Frank Porter – Chair
J. Michael Bennett
Kaija Dallessandro
Yvonne Fisher
Craig Huff
John “Ron” Pearcey
David Zinner
MEMBERS ABSENT:

Clayton Hashimoto

Erich March
Colleen Perret

Walter Tegeler
STAFF PRESENT:

Deborah Rappazzo –Executive Director
Stuart Cordish - Assistant Attorney General
Leila Whitley – Administrative Aide

Dreama Anderson – Investigator 
Jay Wilson
VISITORS: 

Warren Cherry – FCAME
Linda Martz – StoneMor Maryland Cemeteries

Nathan Nardi – Archidiocese of Baltimore – Office of Cemeteries

Jesse Walker – Cedar Hill Cemetery (Suitland, MD)
HOUSEKEEPING:
· MINUTES:

The Minutes from the February 22, 2018 meeting were discussed and approved.
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT:

The OCO is proud to introduce two YouthWorks individuals that will be working with us until July 26, 2018.  These individuals will be assisting the Office with numerous projects such as; filing, shredding and updating several spreadsheets. 

The Office is currently working on updating the old cemetery inventory spreadsheet which was created approximately, 10 years ago.  
This Office has been collecting e-mail addresses for businesses as well as individuals.  Currently, the Office does not have e-mail addresses for approximately five (5) business registrants.  As for individual registrants, the Office has approximately 95 percent of all e-mail addresses.  
A question arose regarding how many non-regulated cemeteries there are in Maryland.  The office is working on updating the current cemetery inventory spreadsheet and may be able to provide an approximate number of non-regulated cemeteries, once the project has been completed.

INVESTIGATOR’S REPORT:
So far this season, cemeteries have had to deal with flooding and windy conditions, which caused delays with installing and releveling memorials.  

Loudon Park had an area that flooded (pictures were shown).  It was a significant amount of water that covered about three quarters of some of the markers. However, with the assistance of the railroad (owners of the adjacent property), the area has been pumped out and is currently dry. 
Overall, complaints have doubled.  Possibly due to more consumers being aware of the Office of Cemetery Oversight (OCO).      
FINANCIAL COMPLIANCE ADMINISTRATORS REPORT
The Financial Compliance Administrator’s (FCA) report consisted of an overview of the newly created dashboard for assessing the financial stability and compliance imposed by COMAR regulation. The dashboard shows a complete snapshot of preneed and perpetual care trust amounts, number of contract renewals received, and corresponding land acreage with a comparison interface. The FCA explained the dashboard and related materials to show how collected data is formatted and analyzed for preneed, perpetual care, and license renewal balance sheets.  
LICENSING:
From January until mid-June, approximate 932 registrants’ renewals have been processed.  There are still some expired ones that we are currently working with them to renew.  A lot of the registrants are responding more to the new process of e-mailing invoices and renewals.  The Office does receive renewals that are not completed and sending them back does slow down the renewal process.  Additionally, renewals that are received in the Office, in lieu of being sent directly to our P.O. Box, have to be forwarded to the P.O. Box, which also slows down the renewal process.  
If the Administrative Assistant is out for a period of time, then there will be someone else to process the applications for licensing.

LEGISLATIVE: 
There are three regulations that need to be updated due to wording corrections.  The Office is currently working with the Assistant Attorney General’s Office to make these updates and once completed, will shared the proposed corrections with the Advisory Council.  
V. UNFINISHED BUSINESS:
Director Rappazzo will have to contact the Acting Director, Richard Proctor, at the Board of Morticians to inquire about allowing online crematory operator certifications acknowledging Matthews.

Currently, there is no form that has to be completed when disinterments are being reported to the State’s Attorney’s Office. 

· Action items:
· Mettam Baptist Cemetery has a “stay” order.  Letter states OCO has excellent documentation.
· Burkittsville Cemetery – the township is taking over the cemetery.   Mr. Pearcey has been assisting the cemetery with marking off available graves for new burials.
· The Preservation and Restoration Initiative for Neglected Cemeteries Entities (PRINCE) is presently at a halt.  There is an issue with funding.  OCO is the liaison between the Department of Corrections (DOC) and the cemeteries.  There is a meeting scheduled on July 5th with counsel from OCO and counsel from DOC.
There is a cemetery search function on the OCO website which allows customers to search cemeteries that are listed on the OCO’s cemetery inventory list.  

Currently, the new computer system project has been posted for outside vendors to submit their bids and will remain on the market for another several months.  Once the bidding period has ended, all submissions will be reviewed and a selection will be made resulting in the production of a new computer system for OCO and other agencies.  OCO does not know at this point, if an increase in fees will be implemented.

Nicholas Farano is no longer a member of the OCO’s Advisory Council.  The OCO would like to thank Nicholas Farano for volunteering his time as a Consumer Member on our Advisory Council and his ongoing support.  Currently, Mr. Farano is assisting Director Rappazzo with gathering information on cemeteries that will need to be included on our current inventory spreadsheet.
The summer youth workers will be working on the cemetery inventory spreadsheet.
NEW BUSINESS:
There is a new housing development taking place around the Rocky Spring Cemetery, located in Frederick.  The cemetery is still an active cemetery with a new burial this upcoming week.
COUNCIL CONCERNS

None.
PUBLIC COMMENTS:

Mr. Cherry, who works at a state department in the mapping unit, informed the council that it is illegal for his department to sell maps to the public.
ADJOURNMENT:  The next meeting is scheduled for July 26, 2018, at King Memorial Park, located in Windsor Mill. The motion to adjourn was seconded and accepted. Meeting adjourned at 12:30 p.m.
